


 
Police Licensing highlighted possible concerns about such a late terminal hour on a Sunday (into 01:00 
Monday morning). Ms Szylle confirmed that she would be willing to consider reducing this and does not 
feel that she would need such a late licence on a Sunday night. 
 
We noted that there was no “drinking up time” and suggested that consideration should be given to 
reduce the terminal time for the sale of alcohol by 30 minutes on each day to allow for this. Ms Szylle 
said that this is also something that she would consider and a slight error had possibly been made on 
the application, intending initially to have an hour for this time.  
 
Ms Szylle has used Temporary Event Notices (TENs) throughout December to test the business before 
being able to open with a premises licence. The TENs requested the sale of alcohol until midnight on 
each date. Late Night Refreshments (LNR) were only requested for 11 of the 21 dates. Ms Szylle said 
that the TENs were not used to their full extent as she closed before 23:00 hours. She also confirmed 
that the LNR would not be required on the upcoming TENs as they would continue to close earlier than 
advertised and last food orders would be by 22:30 hours.  At the time of writing this, I am not aware of 
any reported issues to Police concerning the use of the restaurant whilst a TEN was in place. Ms Szylle 
said that she had employed two SIA when she was open.  
 
During our discussions, we developed a better understanding of the intended business. We explained 
to Ms Szylle that any premises licence, should it be granted, needed to reflect her business without 
being too restrictive but that we also needed to be mindful of any future changes or new operators that 
may take on the business. She may, for example, not have an intention at this time to be running a 
disco / vertical drinking bar / nightclub, but there was potential for this sort of behaviour to happen with 
a licence without relevant conditions.  
 
With this in mind, Police Licensing feel that additional conditions could be added. Such considerations 
would include a capacity limit at the venue, which Ms Szylle said would be 100 people. We also 
explained that a dispersal policy should be in place to limit any disorder or disturbances to local 
residents. Furthermore, we would suggest that a time be set for last admittance to the venue. We 
discussed a condition relating to alcohol only being served ancillary to a meal, or by waiter service. This 
would not be appropriate to the planned business operation as Ms Szylle said that they did intend to 
allow people to use the downstairs bar for drinks only. I suggested that consideration be given to limiting 
the number of people that are permitted to do this at any one time to maintain the use of the venue 
primarily as a restaurant.  
 
Ms Szylle told us that she has worked in licensed premises before but this is her first venture as a 
Designated Supervisor (DPS). We discussed the responsibilities and challenges that can be faced in 
the industry. We identified that some further training could be useful, such as Welfare and Vulnerability 
Engagement which includes the Ask for Angela Campaign. We offered to provide such training to Ms 
Szylle (and any staff) as she had not heard of “Ask for Angela”. It would be beneficial to be trained and 
we would also suggest that a log is kept on site of any training taken by staff.  
 
Ms Szylle showed us around the venue which included the “shisha area” where there was a retractable 
roof and retractable windows on two sides of the room. At the time of our visit this was entirely enclosed 
but Ms Szylle demonstrated how the windows open and told us that this alone made the venue 50% 
open, as required by the smoke-free legislation. We expressed our concerns that this did not appear to 
be the case and in fact seemed greatly less than half. We strongly advised that she seek clarification 
with documented measurements from an expert and stressed the importance of not breaching any laws, 
including those concerning smoking. 
 
  
To summarise, Police Licensing have pointed out some concerns to Ms Szylle, made some suggestions 
and offered advice. At this time, based on the current application and operating schedule, Police 
Licensing are not satisfied that the licensing objectives will be upheld and believe that further measures 
can be implemented to better prevent crime and disorder or a public nuisance. Ms Szylle has said she 
will take some time to consider our recommendations and she has already employed a Licensing Agent 
to assist with the application process.  
 



We will attend the licensing hearing and will be available to respond to any amendments that the 
applicant may, or may not, wish to make after fully evaluating what was discussed at our meeting or 
what may be raised in other representations.   

PC Penny BROWN 3267WA
Police Licensing Officer
Hillingdon Borough.




